CITY OF SHORELINE

SHORELINE PLANNING COMMISSION SUMMARY MINUTES OF REGULAR MEETING

September 17, 2009 7:00 P.M.

Shoreline Conference Center Mt. Rainier Room

Commissioners Present

Vice Chair Wagner

Commissioner Behrens

Commissioner Broili Commissioner Kaje

Commissioner Kuboi

Commissioner Perkowski

Commissioner Piro

Commissioner Pyle (left at 9:36 p.m.)

Staff Present

Joe Tovar, Director, Planning & Development Services

Steve Cohn, Senior Planner, Planning & Development Services

Jessica Simulcik Smith, Planning Commission Clerk

Commissioners Absent

Chair Hall

CALL TO ORDER

Vice Chair Wagner called the regular meeting of the Shoreline Planning Commission to order at 7:03 p.m.

ROLL CALL

Upon roll call by the Commission Clerk the following Commissioners were present: Vice Chair Wagner and Commissioners Behrens, Broili, Kaje, Kuboi, Perkowski, Piro and Pyle. Chair Hall was absent.

APPROVAL OF AGENDA

The agenda was approved as presented.

DIRECTOR'S COMMENTS

Commission Work Program

Mr. Tovar advised that the joint City Council/Planning Commission Meeting was very productive. They reviewed the work program document and he recalled that staff used a larger format to identify the work involved with updating the Comprehensive Plan. While the update does not have to be completed until

December of 2011, there are numerous steps that must take place at the Planning Commission level starting in early 2010.

Mr. Tovar recalled the City Council indicated they were interested in the Commission moving forward with a discussion about mega homes regulations, which staff has identified on the agenda in mid 2010. They also asked the Commission to revisit the City's current regulations regarding home occupations in single-family zones, with an interest in liberalizing or making them more permissive. Staff will identify a scope of what might be changed and present their findings and recommendations to the Commission.

Mr. Tovar reminded the Commission of their request that the Planning Commission and City Council meet again in January 2010 to review how much progress has been made on issues such as the tree regulations, Point Wells, Regional Business zoning regulations, etc. At that time, they could decide to adjust the work program and perhaps postpone discussions related to mega homes and home occupations. It is anticipated the City Council would formally adopted the updated Commission's 2010 Work Program.

Commissioner Kaje observed that some sections of the Comprehensive Plan won't require a lot of Commission involvement. However, he would like to hear staff's thoughts about how the Commission might go about prioritizing the areas that will require a significant amount of Commission attention. He also referred to the issue he raised at the joint meeting about how the City Attorney and staff could help unravel some of the more complicated issues that have the potential of detracting from the Commission's ability to make progress on the bigger questions. He said he would like feedback from the staff and/or City Attorney prior to the Commission's next discussion regarding the tree code. Mr. Cohn reported that the City Attorney has been working on a response and expects to report to the Commission in late October or early November.

Improving Public Communications

Mr. Tovar emphasized the City Council has indicated they would like to have more and better ways to engage the public (Council Goal 10). He referred to the Town Center Subarea Plan process and noted the various methods that would be used to engage the public. For example, staff would attend neighborhood association and the Chamber of Commerce Economic Development Advisory Committee meetings, place an article in the October issue of *CURRENTS*, provide information on the City's website, and place large notice board signs around the study area.

Mr. Tovar reviewed that Commissioner Piro emphasized at the joint meeting that *CURRENTS* is the most effective way to reach the citizens of Shoreline. However, the publication does not include any information about the Planning Commission. He noted the Commission had suggested they have some regular presence in the publication, and perhaps one page each quarter could be dedicated to an update on what is happening.

Commissioner Broili said everyone agrees that CURRENTS is the one of the City's most effective tools for keeping the citizenry apprized of what is going on. However, nothing is being done to increase its

circulation or provide information from all City departments. He summarized this would be a good place to start to achieve Council Goal 10.

Commissioner Perkowski suggested that perhaps a black and white table of upcoming events for the Planning Commission could be inserted into *CURRENTS*, and this would be less costly than a full-color page.

COMMISSIONER PIRO MOVED THE COMMISSION RECOMMEND THAT STAFF PURSUE REGULAR COMMUNICATION IN *CURRENTS* ON THE WORK AND AGENDA OF THE PLANNING COMMISSION. COMMISSIONER PERKOWSKI SECONDED THE MOTION.

Commissioner Kuboi questioned if the Commission wants to pitch their request as a column for staff to talk about planning issues or as actual Planning Commission space. He noted the Commission also has planning issues they would like to talk to the citizenry about.

Commissioner Broili observed that many issues that come before the City Council have passed through the Planning Commission previously. Therefore, it is for the public to be aware of the work the Planning Commission is doing.

Vice Chair Wagner said this information could be provided in a simple bulleted format to outline the items that are coming before the Commission in the near future. Rather than providing too many details, references could be provided to identify where additional information could be found. Perhaps they could highlight those items that will require and/or benefit from a significant amount of public input.

Commissioner Piro suggested that at a minimum, each edition of *CURRENTS* should contain information that informs the public of how to access the Commission's website. In addition, the publication could provide a brief calendar of what is on the Commission's agenda for the next three months. Commissioner Kaje expressed his belief that every issue of *CURRENTS* should include a section that outlines the issues that each City Department is currently dealing with and identifies how the public can become involved. In addition, it would be helpful if the Commission was given space on a quarterly basis to provide more information about the larger issues before them.

Commissioner Behrens said he supports the idea of using CURRENTS to inform the public of Planning Commission activities. He suggested that rather than a quarterly opportunity, the Commission could develop a timeline that specifically identifies when larger issues on the work program should be discussed in the publication. Mr. Tovar cautioned that they should be careful about how much detail is published regarding specific dates and times for future Commission discussions.

THE MOTION WAS TABLED UNTIL THE END OF THE MEETING.

Commissioner Behrens pointed out that because City Hall is located in the center of the Town Center study area, perhaps the City should consider using an electronic reader board at City Hall to publicize the study. Mr. Tovar said this idea was already suggested, and it was not approved.

Vice Chair Wagner recalled that at the joint meeting, it was recommended the term "mega homes" be changed to something that is less polarizing. She suggested the Commission focus on the issue of proportionality rather than the term "mega homes."

Point Wells

Mr. Tovar recalled that in August, the Snohomish County Council adopted the urban center designation for their Comprehensive Plan for Point Wells. Notice of this designation was published on September 12th, which means the appeal period is open until November 11th. The Shoreline City Council will discuss this issue and decide whether or not to appeal. He reported that the Snohomish County Council would hold a public hearing on proposed zoning to implement the urban center designation at Point Wells on September 30th. Staff has reviewed the draft zoning proposal, as well as a number of potential amendments, and will prepare input to submit to the County. As proposed, the new zoning would not be effective until February 8, 2010, which is when the urban center plan designation would also take effect.

Mr. Tovar said staff conducted a charette with the Richmond Beach Community Association regarding the Point Wells site. The information would be compiled and available for review within the next few weeks. Staff is also working on a pre-annexation zoning ordinance. He recalled that a public hearing was conducted several months ago on a proposed subarea plan for the area, but the new plan would be somewhat different. Staff plans to have a draft of the subarea plan, as well as the pre-annexation zoning ordinance, available to the public and to the Commission for a study meeting in November. A public hearing has been tentatively scheduled for December 3rd. Mr. Tovar said it is important for staff to have a clear understanding of what Snohomish County is proposing before they complete their proposed draft plan for the Commission's review. He said he anticipates the Commission would forward their recommendation to the City Council in early 2010.

Commissioner Broili asked if King County has weighed in on the Point Wells issue. Mr. Tovar answered that staff has been communicating with King County Councilmembers, but it is really not a King County issue. There is not a lot they can do, except inject another layer of jurisdictional planning that would not necessarily be helpful.

Commissioner Behrens inquired if either Snohomish County or the City of Shoreline has looked at the issues involved with bringing water and power to the site in order to develop it. Mr. Tovar said the developer of the project has indicated there are utilities available on the site. However, the City challenged the developer's statement that police and fire services are available. Commissioner Behrens questioned where the water and power would come from. Mr. Tovar answered the water would come from either Seattle Public Utilities or the Olympic View Water District. Commissioner Behrens observed that the amount of power and water that could be provided to the area would define the type of development that could occur. Mr. Tovar explained that the City does not have a water or sewer franchise, but they do control what happens in the public rights-of-way in Shoreline. In April, the City Council adopted a resolution that says the City would not issue any street cut permits or expanded utility lines to serve an urban center at Point Wells. Commissioner Behrens summarized that, as per the resolution, any large-scale development of the site would require that the utilities come from north of the county line.

Mr. Tovar summarized that the City has already gone on record that Snohomish County's proposed zoning for Point Wells does not comply with the Growth Management Act and with their own Comprehensive Plan. Some of the concerns they raised are related to water, sewer, police, fire, etc. The Growth Management Act talks about where urban growth should be concentrated and where services can be provided efficiently, and the City does not believe the County can efficiently provide the necessary services to Point Wells.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The minutes of September 3, 2009 were approved as amended.

GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT

Laethan Wene, Shoreline, suggested that rather than focusing on businesses, the City should do more to provide affordable housing.

Christine Menke, Shoreline, said that although she understands that growth is rapidly occurring in the City and that it will continue to do so for some time, finding good and affordable approaches to housing is the right thing to do. She also said it is important to consider the environment, in general. She said she moved to Shoreline 23 years ago because of the beautiful space. She reminded the Commission that the goal of the Washington State Growth Management Act is to address concerns about uncoordinated and unplanned growth, as well as sustainability, environment, and quality of life. She recalled that at the joint meeting, she was struck with how the City Council was working so hard to ensure that a home-based business would not disturb the neighborhood. They addressed issues such as how many cars, signage, how many employees, etc. However, in another part of the City they are grappling with a non-taxpaying entity that is attempting to grow significantly, which would affect the neighborhood in a very big way. The City also has a green team and mini grants are going out to citizens to establish environments that help create a stable community. She suggested it would be great if the City could pull all of their efforts together. She implored the Commission to think about the lack of open park space. She provided a chart showing that the City of Shoreline stands near the bottom in terms of park space per capita when compared to other cities of 10,000 or more people.

Les Nelson, Shoreline, suggested that as they think about development, they should ensure that open space is provided for. He observed that every time the City grants a rezone, it is a gift to the developer because it makes the property worth more money. However, it is often unclear how the community benefits from the change. He said it is the Commission's responsibility to represent the community and require open space as part of development. This will result in a better community. He suggested staff ask Seattle Public Utilities what it would take to get an adequate supply of water to the Point Wells property. He explained some of the restrictions that would apply to the situation.

LEGISLATIVE PUBLIC HEARING ON PERMANENT REGULATIONS FOR REGIONAL BUSINESS (RB) ZONE

Vice Chair Wagner reviewed the rules and procedures for the public hearing and then opened the hearing.

Staff Overview and Presentation of Preliminary Staff Recommendation

Mr. Cohn presented the staff report for the proposed permanent regulations for the Regional Business (RB) zone. The regulations would adopt the interim regulations that were adopted in May of 2008, which limit the maximum density in the RB zone to 110 dwelling units per acre. The interim rules have been extended twice in order to provide the community time to work on modifying the City's Vision and Framework Goals, which was completed earlier this year. The Vision and Framework Goals offer direction that has applicability when discussing permanent regulations for the RB zone.

Mr. Cohn said the City Council recently adopted Ordinances 546 and 549, which relaxed the interim density standards in the Midvale Demonstration Area (MDA) to allow 150 dwelling units per acre if additional conditions are met. The proposed permanent regulations for the RB zone would also replace the MDA regulations.

Mr. Cohn said staff is recommending the RB zoning district be renamed to eliminate confusion with the Comprehensive Plan designation. He emphasized that staff is not proposing to rezone properties. The proposal is to rename the zones that are already identified as RB. Staff considered alternative ideas and concluded that it might be a good idea to create two zones the Neighborhood Mixed Use (NMU) Zone and the Aurora Mixed Use (AMU) Zone. Both zones would have the same uses, but slightly different development standards. The maximum density in the NMU zone would be 70 dwelling units per acre. The maximum height would be 40 feet for strictly residential developments and 50 feet for mixed use developments. The maximum density in the AMU Zone would be 150 dwelling units per acre. The maximum height would be 65 feet if specific conditions are met. All development in either zone would require administrative design review. In addition, both zones would include transition design standards and added requirements for common recreational space.

Mr. Cohn explained that, as proposed, housing density in the AMU Zone could be increased to 110 dwelling units per acre, a maximum height of 60 feet, and a maximum floor area ratio (FAR) of 3.2 if the following standards are met:

- The building is a mixed-use building with at least 3,000 square feet of retail or personal service space on the ground floor.
- At least 1/3 of the required parking is underground or under building.
- The ground floor includes windows that allow passers-by to see inside 80% of the ground floor street frontage.
- An overhang or awning over at least 80% of the 1st floor along an arterial street.
- Construction that meets a 3-star standard under King County Built Green Standards or equivalent.

Mr. Cohn advised that, as proposed, housing density in the AMU Zone could be increased to 150 dwelling units per acre, a maximum height of 65 feet, and an FAR of 3.6 if the following conditions are met:

- The development must meet all standards for the 110 dwelling units per acre zone.
- The development includes infrastructure for electric vehicle recharging.
- 15% of the units are affordable.
- Meets King County's 3-star Built Green Standards or equivalent plus independent verification.
- The developer must hold a neighborhood meeting.

Mr. Cohn advised that staff also advertised an alternative proposal that would maintain the current RB standards and name, except the maximum housing density would be limited to 48 dwelling units per acre. He reminded the Commission that the City Council wanted them to consider this option, as well. He noted the alternative proposal stemmed from a Comprehensive Plan Amendment proposal that was initiated by a private individual.

Mr. Cohn said staff reviewed the proposed permanent regulations based on the criteria in the Development Code as follows:

- The amendment is in accordance with the Comprehensive Plan. Staff believes the proposed amendment is in accordance with the Comprehensive Plan, supports many of the recently adopted Framework Goals, and creates better transition. In addition, it supports the sustainability standards and would result in more pedestrian amenities, including mixed-use buildings.
- The amendment will not adversely affect the public health, safety or general welfare. The proposed amendment would support the public health, safety and general welfare of the citizens of Shoreline. The regulations would provide for increased transition requirements between commercial structures and residential neighborhoods. The proposed FAR requirements would limit building bulk, and recreation space for occupants of multi-family structures would be increased noticeably over current requirements. In addition, large projects would require environmentally friendly building practices.
- The amendment is not contrary to the best interest of the citizens and property owners of the City of Shoreline. Staff believes the amendment is not contrary to the best interest of the citizens and property owners because it encourages additional residential development along the Aurora Corridor. It would add protection for single-family neighborhoods from potential large developments, and would result in development that is in line with the City's recently adopted Vision.

Mr. Cohn recommended the Commission approve the proposal because it meets the criteria in the Development Code.

Mr. Cohn reviewed the following additional issues that have been raised regarding the proposal:

- In an email, Chair Hall raised issues about whether it was appropriate or necessary to adopt two zones. He believes that one zone would be sufficient and the transition standards would apply to smaller properties.
- Les Nelson sent and email with attachments expressing his belief that the market would provide some amenities even if they are not required by City code. Staff is suggesting that the market would dictate underground parking. He also expressed his belief that no matter what action was taken, it would still make sense to change the definition of "Regional Business" in the Comprehensive Plan to define the appropriate housing density.
- Debbie Kellogg submitted two emails. The latest one talked about whether or not the City followed the appropriate process regarding state notification in the optional Determination of Non-Significance (DNS) Process. She believes the Department of Ecology should have been notified prior to the issuance of a DNS. As per the Washington State Administrative Code (WAC), staff believes the State should be notified when a DNS is issued. However, staff contacted the Department of Ecology for clarification, and will comply with whatever they recommend. He summarized that this matter would be decided by the Department of Ecology, and the Commission should not spend time focusing on the issue now. Ms. Kellogg also raised an issue about whether the public was properly notified. When staff pointed out that the City provided a 14-day notice as required in THE SEATTLE TIMES, Ms. Kellogg agreed that adequate notice was provided.

Mr. Tovar referred to Chair Hall's issue about whether it is appropriate to adopt two zones and reminded the Commission of the discussion in the adopted Vision Statement that explicitly talks about Aurora Avenue North being the City's signature boulevard. He concluded that the Vision Statement provides a policy basis for creating two separate zones.

Questions by Commission to Staff

Commissioner Kaje referred to Item 6a on Page 22 of the Staff Report and questioned what is meant by the term "retail and personal services." He noted the use table in the code calls out "retail/services." Mr. Cohn said the term "personal services" refers to types of services that are used by individuals (i.e. insurance offices, accounting offices, etc.)

Commissioner Kaje again referred to Item 6a on Page 22 of the Staff Report and asked why staff used 3,000 square feet instead of a FAR standard. He noted the current RB zoned properties are a variety of sizes. Mr. Cohn explained that the proposed language was based on a 10,000 to 15,000 square foot lot, which staff felt was small. He agreed that it could also be based on FAR. He said it is important that properties that accommodate retail and/or personal service development face the arterial or main street. Properties facing side streets or back alleys are not appropriate for retail and/or personal service uses.

Commissioner Behrens referred to Item 2 on Page 21 of the Staff Report, which limits the maximum building height within 100 feet of the property line between RB and R-4 through R-12 to 45 feet. It would further limit building height between 100 and 200 feet of the property line to 55 feet. He asked if staff is proposing a developer adjust the building size and terrace the building or have a separate transitional building. Mr. Cohn answered that both options would be allowed.

Commissioner Behrens referred to Item 3 on page 22 and noted that the term "RB" should be changed to "AMU and NMU."

Commissioner Behrens expressed concern that the proposed language would result in less than adequate benefit to the community. He referred to Item 6b on Page 22 of the Staff Report and questioned why staff settled on 1/3 as the amount of parking that must be underground. Mr. Cohn answered that he did a quick calculation using a 1 to 2 acre parcel to identify the amount of parking that would be required and how much would have to be provided underground in order to build to a density of 110 dwelling units per acre. Commissioner Behrens asked if staff has considered the option of creating a system that would separate the residential and business parking requirements and allow the business parking to be located at grade. He suggested the ability to park in front of the retail space would make a development more attractive to potential users. Mr. Cohn said this would be possible, but the Commission would have to decide if they want to encourage parking lots between the sidewalk edge and the retail spaces.

Commissioner Behrens referred to the Market Square development, which would be developed at a level far higher than what is being proposed. He asked staff to compare the proposed language to how the Market Place site is being developed. He summarized his belief that the Market Square developer is offering far more than what the City would require as per the proposed amendment. Vice Chair Wagner suggested this issue would be more appropriately addressed as part of the Commission's deliberation process.

Commissioner Perkowski referred to Item 4 on Page 21 of the Staff Report, which would limit building height in the NMU Zone to 40 feet for residential development and 50 feet for mixed-use development. He requested feedback from staff as to how they came up with the 10-foot incremental change. Mr. Cohn said the additional height is an attempt to encourage mixed-uses. Commissioner Perkowski suggested that having a larger (up to 15 feet) incremental change would be a better incentive. Mr. Cohn said that he is also working with the Southeast Shoreline Neighborhood, and they are talking about 50-foot heights for mixed-use buildings. However, he agreed that 55 feet might be a better number. Commissioner Perkowski expressed similar concerns about the proposed language that would allow building height in the AMU Zones to increase to 60 and 65 feet. Mr. Cohn explained that the intent of Item 7 on Page 22 was to allow development in the AMU zone to have a density of 150 dwelling units per acre, while still maintaining the current RB height limit of 65 feet. Staff originally considered a 50-foot height limit for the middle level that allows a density of 110 dwelling units per acre, but then decided to propose a somewhat higher number.

Commissioner Perkowski referred to Item 6e on Page 22, which requires construction to meet a 3-star standard or equivalent. Item 7d says the same thing but adds a requirement for independent verification. Mr. Cohn said this distinction was made by the City Council as part of the MDA process. In order to develop to the highest density level, they wanted to require more than a 3-star standard and less than a 4-star standard. Staff believed that requiring an independent verification addressed their concern, and Council agreed.

Commissioner Kuboi referred to Item 3a at the bottom of Page 62 of the Staff Report, which references the administrative design review process. He questioned the appropriateness of making reference to a

document that does not yet exist. Mr. Cohn advised that an administrative review process was adopted for Ridgecrest, and staff could fall back on this process until a new process has been adopted. Commissioner Kuboi inquired if the design review process is intended to be a significant method of affecting the outcome of future development. Mr. Cohn said the intent is that staff would seriously review the design review criteria and recommend changes as appropriate.

Commissioner Kuboi referenced the second bullet in Item ii on Page 63 of the Staff report, which talks about affordable housing. He expressed concern about how the proposed language would work. Mr. Cohn explained that the 15% factor would be based on unit count, and the 75% factor would be based on unit size. For example, in a 100-unit development, 15 of the units would have to be affordable to households in the 75% median income category. The Department of Housing and Urban Development identifies a standard rental rate for 1-bedroom units, 2-bedroom units, etc. Commissioner Kuboi observed that, as proposed, a developer would not be incentivized to do anything more than the smallest units. Mr. Cohn said there would be no incentive, but that does not mean they would take that approach. Again, agreed there would not be a disincentive for two-bedroom units. However, most of the units would likely be studios and 1-bedroom.

Commissioner Broili asked for further clarification about the issue raised by Commissioner Perkowski regarding the 3-star standard. Mr. Cohn said the 3-star plus standard came from a City Council discussion about the MDA. The original proposal was a 3-star standard, and the City Council felt it should be greater. This resulted in the independent verification requirement.

Commissioner Kaje referred to the last bullet in the top section of Page 63, which requires 800 square feet of common recreational space. He inquired if that specifically means outdoor recreational space. Mr. Cohn answered no, and explained that it is staff's expectation that quite of bit of the recreational space would be located indoors.

Commissioner Behrens said he wants to be comfortable that a developer would not be able to use the unused setbacks around buildings to qualify for open or recreational space. The recreational space should be available for the people who live in the building to use. Mr. Cohn said they could use the term, "useable recreational space" and require that at least some portion needs to be continuous. Mr. Tovar shared Commissioner Behrens' concern in that the City should not encourage an applicant to design a building, then the parking, and then identify the left over property as recreational space. They want to make sure the open space is designed as useable recreational space. Mr. Tovar suggested staff craft some language that would require the space to be useable and functional as open space, and not a scrap of land that is left over when the building design is done.

Commissioner Pyle referred to the fourth bullet in Item ii on Page 63 of the Staff Report and asked why the pre-application neighborhood meeting would only focus on traffic impacts. Mr. Cohn said this language came from the City Council as part of their discussion of the MDA. Cut through traffic was a concern within the MDA, and the proposed language was intended to address the concern.

Commissioner Pyle encouraged the Commission to keep in mind that jurisdictions amend their development codes regularly. He observed that the numbers in the proposed language may not

necessarily be the best situation for every project. Rather than fine tune the numbers right now for projects that do not even exist, they should focus on the concepts and whether or not staff has actually achieved the Commission's intent.

Public Testimony

Les Nelson, Shoreline, referred the Commission to the Comprehensive Plan amendment he submitted. He said he is concerned that development is done in the right way, and R-48 is what the community bought off on. He said he also put together a chart to explain the history and basis for his proposal and suggested that R-48 would be a good place to start. That is what the City Council originally directed until they approved the MDA, which allowed up to 150 units per acre. However, it is important to note this was a test and it never was used by developers. He questioned why they should make the higher density permanent for the new zones. Rather than focusing on parking incentives, etc., they should focus on what benefits the community would receive in exchange for the greater density and height. He suggested they visit good developments that have occurred in other jurisdictions. If the City allows a density of 150 units per acre, every property owner will want to build to that density. They could end up with big box buildings next to each other, and no one would have to be responsible for creating open spaces. If the density were limited to 48 or 70 dwelling units per acre, the City would be able to require developers to create space for the community. He said he would not be against a 100-story development in Shoreline as long as a large open space with a barrier is created as part of the project. This would require the developer to sacrifice some of his property to provide open space.

Christine Menke, Shoreline, suggested the City quantify the amount of park and open space that must be maintained per acre in Shoreline to preserve the beautiful city and increase the amount of parking. She agreed the City should not equate common recreational space with open space. She referred to a development in her neighborhood on 195th and Fremont Avenue and expressed her belief that although placing a notice in *THE SEATTLE TIMES* 14 days before a decision was made may have been legal, it was not adequate. She suggested this is the type of action that fosters public mistrust. Citizens are dealing with major issues in their neighborhoods, and they feel powerless against major corporations. She suggested that using *CURRENTS* and other methods as discussed by the Commission would be appropriate to improve public communication. She expressed her belief that Shoreline residents are not against development, but they want to be part of the process. She suggested they consider revisiting the issue at a time when more citizens are present to participate.

Commissioner Behrens observed that, typically, not a lot of citizens attend the Planning Commission hearings, and the Commission constantly talks about how they can get more people involved in the process. He asked why Ms. Menke decided to come to the meeting, and what the Commission could do to encourage more people to get involved in the process. Ms. Menke said she felt she didn't really have a say in what was happening in her City compared to the power of large corporations and entities. She became concerned about what could actually happen. She said Wendy DiPeso sifts through the information on the City's website and shares what is happening. She does not add her commentary, but merely informs people of what is going on and where they can obtain information.

Laethan Wene, Shoreline, informed the Commission that there are recreational facilities in the City. They have the Shoreline pool, the YMCA, and the recreational facilities at the Shoreline Center and the Richmond Highlands Recreation Center.

Final Questions by the Commission

Commissioner Piro asked Mr. Nelson to share his opinion on the transition component in the staff recommendation (Item 2 on Page 21 of the Staff Report). Mr. Nelson said step backs are important to adjacent property owners. However, the difference in appearance is much less noticeable from properties further away. He said he would like to see transitional zoning that gradually increases the density from R-4 through R-8, to R-24, R-48, and then commercial. Rather than a developer making money by purchasing property and rezoning it to a greater density, the residents who live in the neighborhoods could get some eventual benefit from the zoning changes.

The Commission questioned if they would be allowed to ask questions of staff during their deliberations if the public hearing is closed. Mr. Tovar suggested the Commission not close the public hearing until they are absolutely sure they have finished asking questions of the public and staff. The Commission agreed to move "Closure of Public Hearing" to after "Deliberations."

Commissioner Kuboi asked staff to review the parameters that could be considered as part of the Ridgecrest Administrative Design Review Process. Mr. Tovar read from Section 24.91.040 – Administrative Design Review, which was adopted for Ridgecrest. He noted that some items are very specific to Ridgecrest and could be deleted if the language is applied to the AMU and NMU zones. Commissioner Kuboi inquired if the administrative design review process would allow staff the ability to clarify the intent of the zoning code language when there is ambiguity (i.e. setbacks being used as open space or recreational space). Mr. Tovar said that if the zoning language includes a standard that the recreational space must be useable, staff would require an applicant to demonstrate that the space is functional and useable. An applicant could use the design departure avenue to try and make a case for a different solution, but it could not be used as a loophole to avoid the requirement. Commissioner Kuboi said he views administrative design review as the safety valve to make sure the intent of the zoning regulation is met. Mr. Tovar cautioned that staff would prefer the standards be as specific as possible so fewer issues are left to their interpretation. He reminded the Commission that the administrative design review section would be temporary until a permanent design review process is approved in 2010.

Deliberations

Commissioner Perkowski pointed out that the term "mixed use" is not defined in Item 4 at the bottom of Page 21 of the Staff Report, and he questioned if there should be a minimum retail space requirement. Mr. Cohn recalled that the developers he spoke with indicated that a density of 65 to 70 units per acre would be necessary to accommodate "flat" style residential development. If the Commission wants to encourage that kind of development at the lower threshold, they must decide if they think it's important to encourage or require a certain level of retail, as well.

Commissioner Behrens asked how much mixed use should be required to increase the height from 40 to 50 feet. Mr. Cohn said he does not have a good feel for how much requirement would be too much. He cautioned that requiring too much retail could become a disincentive. Mr. Tovar said the Ridgecrest zoning requires a 15-foot floor-to-ceiling height on the ground floor to accommodate retail uses, but they are not required to be occupied by retail uses. Mr. Cohn suggested the language be changed to allow the additional height if the ground floor were developed and plumbed to retail standards. Mr. Tovar said another option would to require that the 5th level of development could only be as large as the amount of retail space that is provided on the ground floor. Commissioner Behrens said he does not have a preference for either option, but the current language is not clear enough to make a judgment as to when a developer would be allowed the additional height. Staff concurred.

Commissioner Pyle recalled that when the Commission first started their discussion about density, scale of development, transition, etc. they considered the idea that rather than having a strict unit count, the zoning code should be more form-based and controlled by the envelope. While he can appreciate Commissioner Behren's concerns, he expressed his belief that the building envelope would be the same regardless of the uses inside. He suggested the 50-foot height should be allowed as long as there is a retail component associated with the development.

Vice Chair Wagner referred to Item 6a on Page 22 of the Staff Report. She said that instead of requiring at least 3,000 square feet of retail or personal service space, she would prefer the required retail space be based on a proportion or ratio in relation to the rest of the building.

Vice Chair Wagner referred to Item 5 at the bottom of Page 21 related to the requirement for common recreational space. She recalled that when the Commission previously discussed the issue of public space, she raised the question of whether the public space would be set aside for the exclusive use of those who live in the development or if the space would be open for the rest of the community to enjoy. She noted the Comprehensive Plan talks about flexibility to offer developers incentives in exchange for community benefits. She would be interested in exploring options for requiring larger projects to provide more public open space. She said she is not suggesting the open space be completely accessible to the public, but that there be some feeling of open space even if it is part of the development. However, in order to be considered an incentive, the open space should be truly accessible to the public. Mr. Tovar inquired if Vice Chair Wagner would consider an outdoor café associated with a ground floor restaurant to be a public or quasi-public space. Vice Chair Wagner answered affirmatively, as long as there was a foundation for actual outside, terrace seating, etc. Mr. Tovar explained that open spaces can potentially overlap with active uses. He suggested staff propose language for the Commission's future consideration to address the issue of public open space.

Commissioner Broili agreed with Ms. Menke's suggestion that the language include a definition for the terms "recreational" and "open space." They do not have to be specific, but at least clear enough that everyone understands what they are talking about. He said he would not be opposed to allowing setbacks to be counted as part of the 800-square feet of common recreational/open space. However, rather than being an afterthought, it must be an intricate part of the overall design. He observed that this would allow for design flexibility.

Commissioner Broili reminded the Commission that they would be tackling the issue of design review in the near future, and most of the issues currently being discussed could be dealt with through good design via the design review process.

Commissioner Broili referred to the concern raised earlier by Commissioner Behrens about parking in front of businesses. He reminded the Commission that although the City is presently auto-oriented, many businesses do not provide parking in front. Instead, they provide parking garages to accommodate the parking needs, which is a good model. He said he would prefer that the streets be less car and parking oriented and more open to the street, recreational areas, etc. He encouraged the City to do whatever they can do to make a better transition from the building envelope, through the public space (sidewalks), and to the street. Parking cars should not be a part of the transition.

Commissioner Broili referenced Commissioner Pyle's comment regarding the 4th Bullet in Item ii on Page 63 of the Staff Report, which indicates that traffic impacts would be the only issue addressed at the neighborhood meeting. He suggested they either strike the word "traffic" or be more inclusive and name some of the other impacts that are important to the neighborhood and the environment.

Commissioner Piro said he would not be in favor of having surface parking as a major part of the solution. He inquired if it is possible to consider other options for placing additional parking within a structure. He observed that underground parking is costly, and perhaps some parking could be tucked behind the building at the sidewalk level. Where appropriate, he suggested they consider options for appropriate on-street parking. While this would not be an option for properties on Aurora Avenue, there may be opportunities for on-street parking along some of the side streets to serve the retail customers.

Commissioner Piro said that if they do maintain the standard that 1/3 of the required parking be located underground (Item 6b on Page 22 of the Staff Report) in order to obtain a density of 110 dwelling units per acre, perhaps it would be appropriate to ramp up the parking requirements in order to obtain a highest density of 150 dwelling units per acre.

Commissioner Piro asked staff to weigh in on some of the points made in Chair Hall's email, specifically the concern about splitting the RB zone into two zones. Chair Hall offered a solution that would blend the two zones together again. Mr. Cohn said staff is in favor of two zones, but they would certainly support a Commission recommendation to have only one. Mr. Tovar suggested the areas proposed for the new AMU zone are distinctly different than the other areas that are currently zoned RB and proposed for NMU. He reminded the Commission that the Aurora Project would be completed in two years, and bus rapid transit would be available within two years, as well. There is an Interurban Trail for the full length of the three-miles. None of these amenities exist in the other areas that are zoned RB. In addition, the recently approved Vision Statement talks specifically about the Aurora Corridor becoming the signature boulevard for the City. He concluded there is plenty of policy to suggest that the areas along the Aurora Corridor are fundamentally different.

Commissioner Piro summarized that he could support either approach. He said he appreciates Chair Hall's effort to advance some simplicity in terms of just having a single category of mixed-use. Mr. Cohn summarized that Chair Hall's point is that, generally speaking, the sites outside of the Aurora

Corridor are smaller and would not have as much development potential. He said staff has not done any prototypes to see if the numbers proposed by Chair Hall would effectively implement the Commission's intent, but he agreed that mixed use developments along the Aurora Corridor would be more intense than those that are not.

Vice Chair Wagner said she supports Chair Hall's concern regarding the name "Aurora Mixed Use." While she can appreciate and understand the policy reasons stated by staff about how the Aurora Corridor properties are different, this may change in the future. She said she would like to explore another name for the proposed zone that is not specific to Aurora Avenue. Commissioner Piro concurred, but he suggested that naming the zone would be the easiest part of the project.

Commissioner Kaje referred to Item 6 on Page 22 and suggested that some of the bulleted items should not really be considered incentives. They do not really merit anything to the City that would warrant a higher building envelope. For example, Item 6c, would require windows on 80% of the ground floor street frontage, but this should be a subject of design review and not necessarily related to the height. He suggested this item be pulled from the proposed language. The issue of functional open space should also be addressed as part of design review.

Commissioner Kaje again questioned the term "retail and personal services" and expressed concern that the language suggests the City knows what is best for the non-residential part of a mixed-use development. He suggested the language not specify the types of mixed uses that could occur on the ground floor unless they find, over time, they are not getting what they want. Mr. Tovar reminded the Commission of their earlier discussions about moving towards a form-based code. One of the purposes of form-based codes is you don't have to pick and choose uses. Instead, there would be a much shorter list of things that are prohibited, and anything else would be allowed. The market would determine the types of uses, which makes the code much simpler to administer. Commissioner Kaje asked staff to think about pulling out references to the types of mixed-uses allowed and consider what language should be added to specifically prohibit uses they don't want to allow.

Commissioner Kaje recalled that he has raised the issue of transitional zoning on a number of occasions. He suggested that "transition" would need to be a significant part of the Commission's future discussions of the Town Center Subarea Plan. However, transition is not really something that will be tackled as part of the zoning proposal currently before them. He said he supports the concept of having two mixed-use zones, as proposed by staff. The areas identified as NMU are fundamentally different than those identified as AMU, and he suggested some of the incentives should be different, as well.

Commissioner Kaje expressed his belief that few of the proposed incentives could be considered public amenities. While there is some shared value from moving parking, better energy efficiency, etc., they should not be considered public amenities. He referred to the adopted Vision Statement, which describes public open space along the Aurora Corridor. He summarized that they need to have more public open space amenities in the area proposed for AMU, but the situation is different in the proposed NMU area where there are already school yards, parks, etc. He invited staff to think about the different needs of the two proposed zones, especially related to outside public amenities as a fundamental incentive for the AMU zone.

Commissioner Kaje expressed his belief that some of the proposed incentives that would be required for additional building height would not really be meaningful. For example, because underground parking would already be necessary, it could not be considered an incentive. He explained that when a developer does more than he/she really needs to do, it can be considered an incentive. Things the developer needs to do to make the project work should not be considered incentives. Second, he expressed his belief that requiring independent verification of the 3-Star Built Green Standards is too wimpy and is not worth the additional height that would be allowed. While this is a good category for an incentive, he suggested they consider requiring a developer to obtain the next level of Built Green Standard. He said he likes the affordable housing incentive. However, if the City wants to provide affordable housing, not just for singles, but for families, they might change the language to require that the average size (in terms of the number of bedrooms) of the affordable units should be similar to the units within the overall development. This would result in a representative sample of the housing units as affordable and would be more responsive to the City's real need.

Commissioner Kaje said he supports the concept of providing electric vehicle charging stations as part of redevelopment. However, he suggested it should not be considered an incentive. Instead, it should be a requirement throughout both zones regardless of the size of the project.

Commissioner Kaje asked that staff remove some of the items that should not really qualify as an incentive and come back with stronger steps for incentives. He asked them to give some thought to having different incentives for the AMU zone as opposed to the NMU zone.

Commissioner Behrens once again referred to the Market Square development proposal, which would have 140 units on one acre of property. The project would provide 100% underground parking, an 80 square foot gymnasium, a 2,000 square foot café, a 5,000 square foot courtyard, and a 13,000 square foot roof top garden. The parking would be on two levels: underground and on the ground floor. The café and gymnasium would finish off the ground floor. The lot coverage would be 88%, leaving 12% of the lot empty. This proposed project contains all of the things the Commission has been talking about. The café would be useable not only by residents of the building, but by residents of the City. The proposed café and gymnasium alone would result in more recreational space than is proposed in the draft language. He strongly recommended the Commission review this development as they consider the proposed language. He summarized his belief that the City could do much better than what is being proposed. If someone is willing to build the Market Square project, why should they settle for less? Why settle for only requiring 1/3 of the parking to be located underground when someone is willing to develop a project with 100% underground parking? He suggested many of the issues the Commission has discussed are contained in this one development proposal.

Commissioner Kuboi pointed out that this project is not in the construction phase yet. Commissioner Behrens agreed that the project has not been started, but the permit has been approved.

Commissioner Kuboi said he wants the best development possible, but they also have to balance this desire with the reality that the current development environment is unstable. He cautioned that asking for more and more amenities could get the City into a position where no development is proposed. He reminded the Commission of Commissioner Pyle's earlier observation that the regulations could be

revised if the development situation changes. He questioned if the Commission would be doing the community justice by asking for something that is arguably unfeasible given the current economic situation. He agreed that the Market Square development is a wonderful proposal, but right now it is only a proposal. He observed that sometimes progress can best occur in incremental stages, and perhaps now is not the time to set the bar extremely high if they want to encourage redevelopment in the near term, with some progress towards the City's broader goals.

Commissioner Piro said he likes the idea of using the Market Square development proposal as an example and something the City should aspire to. However, regulating to a high degree might not be the best way to implement the concept. He suggested there are ways to incentivize the requirements to address their intent. He recalled the intent is for the majority of the structures in the new zones to have a full blending of residential, commercial, and retail uses. However, mixed use can be both vertical and horizontal. He referred to Seattle's Bell Town as an example of what can happen when developers are heavily regulated to the point they construct buildings with more retail space than the market can support because of formulaic commercial space requirements. He said he is willing to trust the market to a certain degree to know how to package some of the components discussed by the Commission for the benefit of the community. He cautioned against taking the regulations to such a degree that they become impossible to meet. It is important to find the right balance in order to achieve the various objectives.

COMMISSIONER PYLE LEFT THE MEETING AT 9:36 P.M.

Commissioner Broili agreed with Commissioner Kaje that the independent verification requirement would be meaningless. He suggested they require a 4-Star Built Green Standard. He noted that, as proposed, there would be no green building standards for the NMU zone. He suggested that development in the NMU zone be required to meet at least the 2-Star and perhaps the 3-Star Built Green Standard as an incentive to obtain the additional height.

Commissioner Broili said he understands that the proposed regulation would be evolutionary and could be changed and improved in the future as appropriate. However, he expressed concern that whatever redevelopment takes place now would be in place for a long time. Therefore, it would be a long time before the City could repair any mediocre developments that have been allowed. He appreciated Commissioner Behrens' recommendation that the City aim for a higher standard. While they may not be able to get everything that is part of the Market Street development proposal, but hopes they would push towards that long-range goal. He said he is not clear where the balance is between requiring too much and settling for mediocrity. He wants a better standard than they have now so that resulting development will be something the community can be proud of. He would like the City to be leaders in addressing environmental issues, sociological issues, and the way they think about development in the future. This should be reflected in whatever language is forwarded to the City Council.

Commissioner Kaje reminded the Commission that the proposed AMU and NMU zones are intended to be core business areas, yet most of the incentives are related to housing opportunities. Nothing would prevent a developer from building commercial space, and the City probably needs the tax base more than they need the additional housing. He said he is resistant to the notion of not making the requirements too hard. If done correctly, the regulations could change what is developed. They might get a good mix

of housing development from those who are willing to go through the hoops to put together good proposals, and they would also get some commercial development. This sounds like the Vision Statement for the Aurora Corridor, where we hope to encourage a mixture of residential and commercial uses. As they prepare for their next meeting, he encouraged the Commissioners to carefully consider the Vision Statement that was recently approved, which paints a picture of what the Aurora Corridor and neighborhood business centers are supposed to look like. They should not worry about allowing enough housing to be built as part of mixed-use projects, but they also want to encourage more commercial development along the corridor.

Commissioner Kuboi recalled a comment provided previously by Chair Hall that absent any of the incentives, new construction built today would be significantly better environmentally than what currently exists. He agreed that redevelopment, in and of itself, results in a benefit to the community. He referred to the Cottage Housing Ordinance and noted that the Commission periodically goes through the process of crafting language that articulates how the City wants to approach projects and concepts that they currently know nothing about. He questioned how the Commission can know what to include in the regulations now that will capture all of the eventualities. He suggested they go back to the concept of design review to address their concerns. Good design is very difficult to achieve from zoning regulations, and it is not linked to either low or high density. If the goal is good design that maximizes the advantages of the current properties and community needs, they will have to rely on a subjective review process (design review).

Commissioner Perkowski said that when he discussed the 40 and 50 foot height requirements of the proposed NMU zone, he was not referring to the building envelope. His real concern is the need to create true incentives for mixed use development. Perhaps they shouldn't even have an option for residential only development. Instead, the regulation could identify a standard for the amount of commercial space that must be provided as part of a mixed-use project. The Vision Statement clearly identifies mixed-use for this area, particularly along the Aurora Corridor. He said the incentives should be based on open space and retail. Mr. Tovar clarified that Commissioner Perkowski is not suggesting the City allow commercial only buildings in the AMU and FMU zones. Perhaps the regulations could require that the ground floor be built to accommodate retail uses. This would allow flexibility for the space to be used as residential if there is not adequate demand for additional commercial space. He suggested staff bring back the language the Commission crafted for the Ridgecrest area.

Vice Chair Wagner referred Commissioner Kaje's earlier comment about defining the uses allowed in the two zones. She suggested that industrial and light industrial uses be specifically prohibited in the AMU and NMU zones.

COMMISSIONER PIRO MOVED THE COMMISSION CONTINUE THE PUBLIC HEARING ON THE PERMANENT REGULATIONS FOR THE REGIONAL BUSINESS (RB) ZONE TO OCTOBER 1, 2009. COMMISSIONER KAJE SECONDED THE MOTION.

The Commissioner expressed their intent to allow the public to testify at the next meeting on new ideas that are presented. They agreed to forward their notes and comments to staff as soon as possible.

THE MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY. (Note: Commissioner Pyle had left the meeting and did not vote on the motion.)

DIRECTOR'S REPORT

Mr. Cohn advised that, in addition to the continued hearing on the permanent RB regulations, they would review the Commission Bylaws at their October 1st meeting. A number of items that were scheduled on the October 15th agenda have been struck, and the only remaining item is related to Development Code amendments. He reminded the Commission of the Short Course in Planning session that is scheduled for October 14th in the City Council Chambers, and the Town Center Subarea Plan Open House that is scheduled for October 29th. He suggested the Commission consider whether or not they want to go ahead with the October 15th meeting, for a total of four meetings in October.

Mr. Cohn advised that while continuation of the tree regulations was tentatively scheduled on the Commission's November 5th agenda, staff is recommending this item be postponed and replaced with a discussion regarding Point Wells. The November 19th agenda would likely include a public hearing on the Point Wells Comprehensive Plan amendment, as well as a study session about the Southeast Shoreline Neighborhood Subarea Plan or the Town Center Subarea Plan. The tree regulations would likely be moved to a January agenda.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Debrief of Joint Meeting with City Council

COMMISSIONER PIRO MOVED THAT IN ORDER TO SUPPORT CITY COUNCIL OBJECTIVES OF GOAL 10 REGARDING PUBLIC COMMUNICATION, THE PLANNING COMMISSION REQUESTS THAT THE CITY MANAGER'S OFFICE REVIEW THE CITY'S CURRENTS NEWSLETTER TO INCORPORATE INFORMATION ON AGENDAS AND TOPICS OF INTEREST ON A REGULAR BASIS FOR THE PLANNING COMMISSION AND OTHER COMMITTEES AND BODIES THAT DEVELOP RECOMMENDATIONS FOR CITY COUNCIL CONSIDERATION AND ACTION, SPECIFICALLY TO HIGHLIGHT ITEMS THAT REQUIRE OR BENEFIT FROM PUBLIC INPUT. HE FURTHER MOVED THAT THE CITY MANAGER'S OFFICE REPORT BACK TO THE COMMISSION. COMMISSIONER BROILI SECONDED THE MOTION. THE MOTION CARRIED UNAIMOUSLY (Note: Commissioner Pyle had left the meeting and did not vote on the motion.)

NEW BUSINESS

There was no new business scheduled on the agenda.

REPORTS OF COMMITTEES AND COMMISSIONERS/ANNOUNCEMENTS

None of the Commissioners provided reports during this portion of the meeting.

AGENDA FOR NEXT MEETING

There was no additional discussion regarding the agenda.

ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 10:03 P.M.

Michelle Linders Wagner

Vice Chair, Planning Commission

essica Simulcik Smith

Clerk, Planning Commission